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Minutes of the Local Government

York, North Yorkshire & East Riding Housing Board

1.00pm Monday 14th June 2021, via Zoom
1. Attendance: Cllr Richard Foster (Chair) Craven DC, Cllr Alison Fisher, NYMNPA; Cllr Mike Chambers, Harrogate BC; Cllr Maw, Scarborough BC; Cllr Richard Good YDNPA; Cllr Musgrave, Selby DC; Cllr Philip Wicks, Richmondshire DC; Cllr Andrew Lee, NYCC; Colin Dales, Richmondshire DC; Sarah Thompson, Selby DC; Carl Doolan, Hambleton DC; Madeleine Bell, Harrogate BC; Andrew Rowe, Scarborough BC; Matthew Good, Pegasus Planning; Ann Stewart, NYCC; Phillip Spurr, Ryedale DC; Nicola Swarowski, East Riding Yorkshire Council; Gail Teasdale, Broadacres; Karen Andrerson, Homes England; Jonathan Spencer, NYCC; Michael Jones, City of York Council; Claire WIlloughby, Craven DC; Sharon Graham, YNYER Strategic Housing Partnership. 
2. Item 1 - Apologies for Absence: Cllr David Webster, Hambleton DC; Cllr Denise Craghill, City of York; Julia Histon, York HA; Liz Small, NYCC; Chris Calvert, Pegasus Planning; Cllr Mark Crane, Selby DC; Andrew Leeming, YNY LEP; Tamsin Hart-Jones, Homes England.  
3. Item 2 - Minutes of meeting held on 1st March 2021
Agreed as a true and accurate record of the meeting. 
4. Item 3 – Permissions and Completions Year End report
Cllr Musgrave queried Selby’s permissions and completions data. Sharon to go back to Selby DC to check that the figures are correct. Cllr Musgrave queried the 5,000 estimate from CYC, which was noted. Sharon reiterated that the figures provided by CYC are provisional and need verifying. Board noted the challenges to affordable housing delivery linked to the introduction of First Homes and the need to ensure that new affordable homes are sustainable and do not need retrofitting. [Amended presentation circulated to Housing Board by email after the meeting].   
5. Item 4 – Design Guide Update
Sharon updated on progress since the last update to Board in December 2020. The Guide has evolved following consultation with a range of stakeholders, including planning and housing professionals, developers, and Registered Providers (RPs). A summary of key stages in the project to date are:  
· Workshop 1: December 2020, with participants from all local authorities and the LEP, to agree on the scope of the Guide, the general/headline principles around which the Guide should be shaped, and the remit it might have when implemented. 
· Workshop 2: Four strategic themes were established covering: 

· Economic resilience,  

· Climate emergency,  

· Quality of place, and
· Health & wellbeing.  

Each of these strategic themes has five detailed principles underpinning them. This creates guidance that has 20 detailed principles in total. 
· Initial stakeholder consultation: targeted in four specific areas in order to improve the detail and functionality of the Guide:  
· HBF members (one-to-one calls with three firms who came forward expressing an interest in discussing the Guide);  

· Covid/economic resilience (meeting with LEP colleagues);  

· Public Health teams (to review healthy place-shaping); and 

· Yorkshire Wildlife Trust (in respect of green infrastructure and links to the Building with Nature accreditation scheme).   
· Workshop with Registered Provider partners and Homes England: held on 19th May.  RPs undertaking work to pilot the Guide on a range of proposals at different stages in the design and planning process.
· Heads of Planning Workshop: scheduled for 24 June 2021 to demonstrate and review the Guide. Following this session the draft Guide will be finalised in preparation for local planning authorities to review the appropriate adoption mechanism locally. 
The final Guide will have a number of elements:  

· A summary document setting out the context and purpose of the Guide alongside the strategic themes and principles; 

· An excel based toolkit, to enable appraisal of a development proposal, planning application, or completed scheme against the Guide’s themes and principles. This visual tool is designed to easily enable users to see how well the proposal addresses the priorities within the Design Guide at each touch-point in the process; and  
· Appendices summarising all engagement and consultation activities undertaken in developing the Guide alongside a review of existing national policy and relevant literature search.   

Gail advised that for the Guide to be effective it has to deliver a minimum set of standards.  Cllr Fisher advocated stress testing the Guide against real time examples; she also asked about the principles – Sharon to send a copy of the draft spreadsheet tool to help illustrate how these would work in practice. Cllr Lee raised concerns about the viability of the Guide – enforcing minimum standards being costly. The cost of building carbon neutral homes was felt to be challenging. Cllr Musgrave asked how the Guide would work with, and what it could offer over and above, Selby’s new Local Plan. 
6. Item 5 – RHE Programme Update 2020/21
Sharon advised that there were 300 completions during 2020/21, of which: 

· 208 were affordable rent homes

· Six were social rented homes, and

· 68 were shared ownership homes.  

There are 350 homes in the RHE pipeline for 2021/22. A report will be circulated with the minutes detailing the outputs from the 2020/21 programme.  

A new RHE started in post at Craven on 24th May 2021 and the Team continue to work with partners, including Homes England, to try and identify new opportunities for rural affordable housing.  
7. Items 6 –  Refugee and Afghan Resettlement Programme update – Jonathan Spencer, NYCC  
Refugee resettlement progressing well, despite quarantine. Recent arrivals have better English. Harrogate in next phase – autumn. 

Afghan Relocation Scheme: letter to all Chief Execs from Rishi Sunak and Robert Jenrick. 3,000-5,000 people over the summer are to be evacuated from Afghanistan. Home Office intent to move people before end of September. Scheme has been accelerated due to US withdrawal from Afghanistan. People under this scheme will have five-year visa and deemed to be under serious threat to life. They do not have refugee status. Working on basis of 4,000 people nationally. There will be provision of housing and a basic integration package. Habitual residency test will need to be passed to access benefits. Government funding (c/o NYCC) will cover this interim period. 

Rent cost element in the package is good. Flights will be into Birmingham; and there will be a ten-day quarantine in a Government approved hotel. To prevent families being unsupported there is a need to cluster families. Due to short time scales Cllr Carl Les emailed all leaders on 28th May and in principle support with District/Borough leaders has been agreed. It is estimated that there will be 40 people in NY, so potentially eight families. Following consultation with Chief Housing Officers it was agreed that primary cluster locations would be Selby, Harrogate and Hambleton; other localities have flagged their willingness to act in a reserve capacity. 
8. Item 7 – Community Led Housing (CLH) HUB Update  

Sharon advised that the CLH Hub is seeking an elected member representative from Housing Board to sit on the Steering Group to oversee the Hub’s transition to a fully community owned, managed and run entity. The Terms of reference for the Steering Group were circulated with the agenda and explain what the role and purpose of the Steering Group is.

Members were unable to elect a representative and sought additional information as to what being on the Steering Group would entail. Sharon to email the Terms of Reference to all elected members of the Board after the meeting, along with links to the HUB website and contact details for the HUB Managers so that any interested parties can find out more from the Hub direct. 
9. Item 8 - Homes England Update
Karen reported that: 

· Peter Freeman is the new Chair and has undertaken a review of HE that has been submitted to the Secretary of State. The review identifies the need for HE to have a greater role in design and regeneration.

· Peter Denton has been appointed as the new Chief Executive of HE but is not yet in post. 

· The Developer Partner Panel closes in July.

· The land hub is now online, which has the pipeline of sites that HE is bringing to market over the next six months. 

· There is a new procurement system in place that is open to SMEs; you need to bid into the system.

· Bidding for Strategic Partnerships (SPs) has closed and announcements will be made in July.

· There is a new continuous market engagement (CME) affordable homes programme (AHP) open to RPs that are not SPs.  
· The programme is split 50/50 CME and SP.

· Shared ownership (SO) has changed, under the new model sales start at 10% shares, there is a ten-year repair and maintenance obligation on the RP freeholder, and a new 999-year lease is operational. 

· There is a 10% rural target across the programme to be delivered nationally.   

10. Item 9 – RP update: Gail Teasdale  

Gail updated that RPs have concerns about the impact of product changes to SO but that partners are geared up to make the new model work. RP partners are busy bringing forward new homes through CME and SPs. There are challenges linked to the sustainability of some new S106 homes due to the quality of homes; RPs do not want to acquire additional new homes that require retrofitting. There was a discussion about the impact of insufficient rented homes in rural areas and the impact that this has on communities and the rural economy.  It is important for the recovery of the rural economy that people can afford to live in the place where they work. This means that it is even more important that affordable housing is delivered in rural areas. 

11. Item 10 – House Builder Update: Matthew Good 
The announcement about First Homes has been positively received; although, there are concerns about the impact of perpetuity clauses and eligibility criteria, and what implications these might have on viability. Sales are strong, however, there are concerns as to where the market may head over the next three to five months. There is a lot of interest in the Local Plans that are coming forward across the patch. 

Councillor Foster asked about the availability of building materials, Matthew advised that the post-lockdown catch up has pushed up build costs. Increased demand within the sales market pushes up build rates, which increases the demand for materials. There are still some supply issues within the system, and concerns from manufacturers as to how long the supply-demand bubble will last. Supply issues are exacerbated in North Yorkshire as opposed to other areas (eg Leeds) due to lack of critical mass. 

Karen asked about changes in demand for house types and sizes; there is no clear evidence on this as yet. It was felt that buyers are not yet ‘on the same page’ in terms of zero carbon homes. There is a ceiling to the new build homes premium purchasers are prepared to pay due to the high level of supply within the existing homes market.     

12. Item 11 - AOB

None
13. Item 12 – Dates for next meeting 
20th September 1pm via Zoom
20th December 1pm TBC 
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